
CHESHIRE EAST COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Cheshire East Health and Wellbeing Board
held on Tuesday, 20th October, 2015 at Committee Suite 1,2 & 3, Westfields, 

Middlewich Road, Sandbach CW11 1HZ

PRESENT

Councillor Janet Clowes – Cheshire East Council (Chairman)
Councillor Rachel Bailey – Cheshire East Council
Councillor Sam Corcoran – Cheshire East Council

Jerry Hawker – Eastern Cheshire Clinical Commissioning Group
Tina Long - NHS England
Kath O'Dwyer - Director of Children's Services, Cheshire East Council
Kate Sibthorp - Healthwatch
Brenda Smith – Director of Adult Social Care and Independent Living, 
Cheshire East Council
Dr Andrew Wilson – South Cheshire Clinical Commissioning Group

Councillors in attendance:

Councillors Rhoda Bailey and S Gardiner

Cheshire East Council officers/others in attendance:

Gill Betton - Children's Improvement and Development Manager
Anita Bradley – Head of Legal Services and Monitoring Officer
Guy Kilminster – Head of Health Improvement
Kate Rose - Head of Children's Safeguarding Unit
Ian Rush, Independent Chair of the Cheshire East Safeguarding Board
Inspector Stuart York, Cheshire Police
Julie Zientek – Democratic Services

22 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Michael Jones 
(Cheshire East Council), Dr Paul Bowen (Eastern Cheshire Clinical 
Commissioning Group), Simon Whitehouse (South Cheshire Clinical 
Commissioning Group), Dr Heather Grimbaldeston (Director of Public 
Health, Cheshire East Council), Mike Suarez (Chief Executive, Cheshire 
East Council) and Chief Superintendant Guy Hindle (Cheshire Police).

23 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

Councillor S Corcoran declared a non-pecuniary interest by virtue of his 
wife being a GP and a Director of South Cheshire GPs Alliance Ltd.

24 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting held on 15 September 
2015 be approved as a correct record subject to the following 
amendments:



 In the list of those present at the meeting, the duplication of Jerry 
Hawker (Eastern Cheshire Clinical Commissioning Group) be deleted 
and Anita Bradley’s title be amended to read: ‘Head of Legal Services 
and Monitoring Officer’.

 Minute 20 - The resolution be amended to reflect the fact that further 
discussion would take place within the Council to determine if a bid to 
the Healthy Towns initiative was appropriate.  It was reported that it had 
subsequently been decided not to submit a bid, due to the ongoing 
Local Plan process and the fact that sites had not yet been confirmed 
by the Inspector.

25 PUBLIC SPEAKING TIME/OPEN SESSION 

There were no members of the public present wishing to use public 
speaking time.

26 ANNUAL REPORT OF THE CHESHIRE EAST SAFEGUARDING 
CHILDREN BOARD 

Consideration was given to the 2014 – 2015 Annual Report of the 
Cheshire East Safeguarding Children Board, which provided an account of 
its activities and achievements during 2014-15.  The report also identified 
the key challenges faced in the coming year and beyond.  Key priorities for 
2015-16 included improving frontline multi-agency practice, strengthening 
relationships with other key partnerships to improve the reporting, 
accountability and sharing of good practice, continuing to improve the 
participation of young people in LSCB business, engaging the community 
through links with the voluntary and faith sector, and improving the Board’s 
role and traction in relation to developing early help.

The report also took into account the findings of Ofsted’s inspection of the 
Local Safeguarding Children Board which took place in July 2015.

RESOLVED

1. That the 2014 – 2015 Annual Report of the Cheshire East Safeguarding 
Children Board be received and noted.

2. That the Director of Children's Services, a representative of the 
Cheshire East Safeguarding Children Board and a health representative 
be requested to give consideration to further developing the relationship 
between the Cheshire East Safeguarding Children Board and the 
Health and Wellbeing Board.

27 OFSTED INSPECTION OF CHILDREN'S SERVICES 

Consideration was given to a report on the outcome of the Ofsted 
Inspection of services for children in need of help and protection, children 
looked after and care leavers in Cheshire East and the review of the 
effectiveness of the Local Safeguarding Children Board undertaken 
between 6 and 30 July 2015.



Inspectors had identified a number of strengths and areas for improvement 
for the Council and Local Safeguarding Children Board.  The Council was 
required to submit a detailed improvement plan to Ofsted and the 
Department for Education by 22 December 2015, setting out how it 
intended to address the recommendations in the Inspection report.

RESOLVED - That the Health and Wellbeing Board:

1. notes the contents of the report and Ofsted’s report at Appendix 1, in 
particular the recommendation and comments in relation to the Health 
and Wellbeing Board set out at para 5.8.

2. receives the Ofsted Improvement Plan at its next meeting.

3. endorses the proposal that it transitions to become the ‘accountable 
body’ for the Children’s Improvement Plan when the existing 
Improvement Board is disbanded as set out in para 5.16.

28 CANCER PATHWAY REVIEW PROJECT 

Consideration was given to a report which provided an update on the 
review of the gynaecological cancer pathway, the aim of which was to 
achieve the best outcomes and experience for cancer patients in South 
Cheshire and Vale Royal.  This review was a joint programme of work 
between NHS England (which commissioned specialised services) and 
NHS South Cheshire Clinical Commissioning Group and NHS Vale Royal 
Clinical Commissioning Group (which commissioned services for their 
local populations).

The report also provided an update on the re-focus of the work plan for the 
Cancer Commissioning Board in order to prioritise early detection.  Across 
South Cheshire, cancer was a significant growing long-term condition and 
was a major cause of death, with variation in health outcomes from 
cancers across towns.  NHS South Cheshire CCG and NHS Vale Royal 
CCG had the fourth and third lowest 1 year survival for lung, breast and 
colorectal cancer across England in 2012.  The greatest need was 
therefore earlier detection of cancer in order to reduce the health 
inequalities.

RESOLVED - That the report be noted.

The meeting commenced at 2.00 pm and concluded at 3.50 pm

Dr Andrew Wilson (Vice-chairman)


